Manchester County Bridge Association

Annual General Meeting

Held on Thursday 31 May 2007

At Manchester Bridge Club

Present:

Jeff Smith (Chairman), Bernard Kaye (Treasurer), Gordon Rice (Secretary), 
Michelle Brunner, Pat Buxton, Celia Comrie, Rhona Goldenfield, Eve Lighthill, 
Jenny Morris, Kath Nelson, Fred Bell, Lance Bloohn, Michael Byrne, Kevin Comrie, Bob Cooke, Gordon Cull, David Debbage, Boris Ewart, Bernard Goldenfield, 
John Holland, Rodney Lighton, Steve Mattinson, Jeff Morris, Jim Morris, Alan Nelson, Bev Pardoe, Ian Pendlebury, John Rudolf, Ron Steedman and Sid Travers.

1
Apologies for Absence

Caryl Bloch, Barbara Lewis and Alex Smalley.

2
Minutes of last Annual General Meeting on 27 April 2006 and Matters Arising:

5a) The County Secretary reported that he had contacted other County Secretaries regarding Duplimate Machines within their Association. Each Association owned one machine which was used for County events and for special club events, although usage for the latter was not great. Larger clubs have bought their own equipment which is used regularly. A letter had been sent to all Club Secretaries within Manchester Association and only four replied all of whom indicated that they had little use for such equipment.

Jeff Morris said that Manchester Bridge Club will be buying its own machine. Steve Mattinson said Bramhall Bridge Club will be having a three month trial and if successful will also buy its own machine. During the trial period they will have their boards prepared using the Duplimate Machine held jointly by the three North West County Associations.

The Minutes were then proposed as being true and correct by Alan Nelson and seconded by Rhona Goldenfield.
3
Report of Officers

3.1.
Chairman (Jeff Smith)  
The highlight of the season had been the success of the Northern Bridge League. Year two will start at the beginning of July 2007
Jeff congratulated Michael Byrne and Andrew Woodcock on their England debut at Bonn finishing 3rd and winning the Swiss Teams part of the event. They have had a very successful year winning the Great Northern Pairs, the Brighton Swiss Teams and National Swiss Teams.

Mark Reeve and David Collier had played in the successful Junior Camrose Team.

Andrew Murphy and Tom Slater have been selected for the England Under 25 Team.

Gary Hyett was part of the team finishing runners-up at the Spring Fours in Stratford.
He wished Michelle Brunner and Rhona Goldenfield every success when they go to Shanghai to play in the World Championships latter this year. 

3.2.
Secretary (Gordon Rice)
The year had been very quiet and uneventful. Gordon thanked everyone for their support and making his role easier. He specially thanked Jeff Smith and Sid Travers for perusing and correcting any errors in the Annual General Meeting Minutes, Council Meeting Minutes and Minutes taken at other meetings. 
He announced that he was stepping down from the role as County Secretary. He described it as having been a privilege and a pleasure to have held the office but said that the demise of the annual County Secretaries Meeting had eliminated a channel for all associations to exchange views and opinions.

Rhona Goldenfield made a presentation to him on behalf of the County Association.

3.3 
Treasurer (Bernard Kaye).
Bernard thanked Bernard Goldenfield for all his contributions throughout the year and for auditing the accounts for the financial year. Copies of the accounts were made available to everyone present.

There was a surplus of Income over Expenditure of £2867 for the year which increased Reserves to £12,012.
The accounts included a figure of £250 relating to expenditure for the previous year in respect of Junior Bridge. As the County team reached the final of the Tollemache Trophy this year there was an increase in that expenditure of approximately £500. At the Council Meeting on 22 March 2007 it was agreed to pay Rodney Lighton an annual sum of £100 to defray costs in running the Web site on behalf of the County Association.

A Public Address System had been bought and had been used for the first time at the Manchester Congress. The cost of the equipment will be amortised over a period of time. The system will be available for hire at a small cost.

An amount of £81 for sundry debtors has been cleared in the current year. Owing to an oversight by the County organising the last Presidents Cup Competition they had not sent an invoice for £125 and this also was paid in the current year.

The Manchester Congress had shown a profit of £195 after receipt of £400 sponsorship from several sources.

Expenditure in the accounts was down due to several factors. There was no expenditure this year in respect of four inter-county matches. These matches had been incorporated into the Northern League and the players representing the County paid a nominal £10 each for the match they played. There was no depreciation for the Duplimate equipment as this had been fully depreciated in the Accounts of last year. The costs of running the Duplimate are negligible.

In the accompanying notes a question was raised regarding two entries for Manchester County Congress. These were expanded upon and the Treasurer has agreed to provide a greater breakdown of the figures in future.
Bernard expressed concern that income in future years could diminish by £1,000. This will be due to cessation of the Green Pointed One Day Joint Venture events at Risley. As the County can hold two Green Pointed events each year this topic will be discussed later in the meeting.

The accounts were accepted as a true record by Jeff Smith and seconded by Gordon Rice. The Chairman then signed a copy of the Accounts.

3.4 
Membership Secretary (Bob Cooke)
Membership at the end of the season was 761, showing an increase from 749 at the end of the season 2005-06. This figure included 15 Bridge for All players and 35 Associate Members. There are 25 Affiliated Clubs within the County Association.
Bob explained that with effect from 2008 the E.B.U. will be collecting membership data nationwide and will also collect the monies. The database at that time will include a facility to identify Associate Members within Manchester County Association.

The E.B.U. fees for the current year starting 1 April 2007 are:
	Club Affiliation
	£27.50
	

	Full Members
	£22.00
	

	Youth Members under 25
	£ 5.00
	

	Youth Members under 17
	£ 2.00
	

	Associate Members
(Joining E.B.U. through another County).
	£ 5.50


	


The Youth Member fee for the Under 25s is paid by M.C.B.A. if the youth is in full-time education. The Youth Members Under 17 fee is always paid by M.C.B.A.

The Youth Member’s fee is paid by the County Association provided the member is in full time education.

3.5 
Manchester Congress Secretary (Kevin Comrie)

Kevin thanked the members of the Tournament Committee who had helped in the organisation of the 2007 Congress. He also thanked those sponsors for advertising in the Congress brochure.
The Congress had been a great success almost reaching full capacity. This was due to a large entry of players from outside of the County Association. In addition there was a welcome presence of younger players, many of who have represented England in various competitions. For this Michael Byrne was congratulated in persuading so many to play in Manchester.

A Public Address System has been bought and was used for the first time with great effect at the Congress.

The Renaissance Hotel has been booked for the 2008 Congress and Kevin was delighted to say that the price has been held at the same level as for 2007. However, there will be renovations taking place at the hotel when the Congress is held but he has been assured this will not affect the event. Unfortunately during this period there will be no free car parking for helpers

3.6
Tournament Secretary (Pat Buxton)
The Ben Franks Trophy was won by Dave Debbage and Jeff Morris. 21 pairs competed in the event. This was down on the 26 pairs who played last year. This event clashed with the Gold Cup Final and Congress where a Manchester team were competing and other members were at the Congress. The Tournament Committee will look at ways of making this event more attractive in an attempt to encourage greater participation.

Barry Capal, the E.B.U. General Manager, had played in the Manchester Congress. He was very impressed with the number of juniors playing in the main events and also the enthusiastic support for the non-expert events. Pat thanked Kevin Comrie for his tremendous efforts in ensuring the success of the Congress.

The Gazette Cup was won by a team from Manchester captained by Dave Debbage. Only 5 teams had played in the event, four of which were from Manchester Bridge Club. The team from Cheadle Hulme finished second. Concern was expressed at the decline in numbers participating in the Gazette Cup and the Tournament committee will discuss various options raised at the meeting.
The very popular Cantor Cup event was played at Altrincham Bridge Club and was won by David Welsh and Martin Crowther of Failsworth. The Cantor family are strong supporters of the event and again the whole family were present to present the prizes, trophies, mementos and certificates to every participant. Pat thanked Barbara Lewis for organising this event and also for looking after all stationery.

The County Cup of four was won by Jeff Smith, David Barton, Martin Braid and Michael Clarke 
The final of the Roy Higson Cup and Roy Higson Plate was played at Manchester Bridge Club. The Cup was won by “Finesse” and the plate by “Canute B”.

Finally Pat thanked all the tournament directors and those who helped throughout the year and also Jeff Morris for the accommodation of Manchester Bridge Club for various events.
3.7 
Match Secretary (Michael Byrne)
The number of inter-county matches has diminished by 4 as these events have been superseded in the formation of the Northern League. The first year had proved successful and the report of this will be given by in the Chairman of Selectors report. 

During 2007 matches will be played at centralised venues to avoid long journeys being made by teams at opposite ends of the compass. A delay in playing the first match in May was caused by congestion in the E.B.U. diary and this match will now take place at the beginning of July.

The Presidents Cup was played at Sheffield Bridge Centre and the team from Manchester finished 3rd out of 9.

The match against Derbyshire was a convincing win for the Manchester team.

3.8 
League Secretary (Boris Ewart)
Prizes, League Cups and League Trophies were presented to representatives winning teams by the President, Eve Lighthill. Photographs of the presentations were taken and will appear on the County web site.

Boris prepared a written report which was made available to everyone at the meeting. The main points being:

i)
It was disappointing to note that teams in lower divisions were conceding Cup/Plate matches normally to a higher division team, thus creating many Byes. He did reiterate that he wishes to see a full entry for these events as it is possible for teams to enter the Plate competition alone as this precludes teams from the top two divisions.
ii) Tighter implementation of the rules on substitute players will be enforced.  Teams must inform the League Secretary and the opposition must be aware of the substitution.

iii)
E.B.U. subscriptions must be paid before a team can enter the league.  No team will be allowed to play in the League unless all members have paid their subscriptions by the start of the season.
A motion was put to the Annual General Meeting and passed. This states:

“In all divisions except the Newcomers all teams must play at least 3 matches before Christmas and have no more than 2 matches left by the end of March. A 1 V.P. fine will be applied for every unplayed match above these limits and will be applied again on a weekly basis until the fixture(s) are completed. The only exception will be if the League Secretary has been informed of any special circumstances e.g. illness and has agreed an extension.”

3.9 
Green Point Event Secretary (Steve Mattinson)

Steve produced a paper on the One Day Joint Ventures held at Risley since 2002. There has been a steady decline in the number of people playing at these events. Due to heating problems the events in March were not held; only 56 pairs competed in the Pairs and 17 Teams in the May event, the lowest attendance ever.
The income generated in 2006 from the 3 weekend events was approximately £900 per County. However, the E.B.U. had amended their charge for the event to £7.50 per table per session and allied to the low attendance each County received only £35 profit from the May event.
Lancashire C.B.A. had given notice earlier in the year that they were withdrawing from the One Day Joint Venture and at the meeting it was announced that Merseyside and Cheshire C.B.A. will not support the events after July 2007. Consequently there will be no further joint ventures after July. 

Steve had intimated that he would not seek re-election as the Green Pointed Event Secretary but has agreed to continue in the role for the final July event. 

Rhona Goldenfield on behalf of the County made a presentation to Steve.

3.10 
Chairman of Selectors (Dave Debbage)

Dave said a team had played in the Presidents Cup event and had finished third. The winning team came from Yorkshire. The inter-county match against Derbyshire was a convincing victory for the Manchester team.

In the Northern League Manchester comfortably won “A” Division, finished 3rd in “B” Division but only finished 6th out of 7 in “C” Division. The Juniors Team won the trophy.

The team for the Tollemache won all preliminary rounds but could only finish 7th out of 8 teams in the final. The team in the final was weakened by players who were unavailable for the final.

Dave confirmed that the Selection Committee does have a “Pool System” when selecting teams to represent Manchester in all competitions.
3.11 & 3.12
Schools and Youth Officer: Teachers Liaison Officer

                      (David Adelman and Jeff Morris)

Teams had been taken to Harrogate to participate in the Yorkshire Schools Trophy. Jeff was delighted to say that a player from Manchester was on the winning team in the Mini-Bridge event, 

Teams had participated in the Young Bridge Challenge which was held in Loughborough. Richard O’Connor was on a mixed team that lost in the final to the England Under 20s Team. In the semi-final a team including players from Manchester lost to the eventual winners. Letters of congratulation have been sent to Richard O’Connor, Ruth Franklin, David Barratt and Adam Hickman.
A team of young players are playing in League Division 6 and another team is playing in the Newcomers League.

Jenny Marvin and Elizabeth Roberts have been playing together as a pair and may well be selected for the England Under 25 Girls Team to play Italy later this year.

David and Jeff continue to make good progress at introducing Bridge in Schools. Jeff is teaching Bridge to both Lower and Upper 6th Forms in Manchester Grammar School.  Towards the end of the term the school is intending to hold a Bridge session for all classes in Year 8. They are also interested in Mini-Bridge and propose to do a full term next year and also try a Parents/Teachers night to introduce Bridge to the family. Both David and Jeff are keen to learn the names of any teachers in schools who may be interested in introducing Bridge into their school.
3.13
E.B.U.Shareholders (Jeff Smith, Bernard Kaye & Gordon Rice)

The Shareholders have represented the members faithfully at the various shareholders meetings. They fully supported Jeff Morris when he introduced a motion for a Girls Under 25 Team to play in the Junior European Championships. The motion was passed by the shareholders despite opposition by some E.B.U. Ltd Committee members.
4
Election of President
Sid Travers proposed that Eve Lighthill be elected as President. The motion was seconded by Alan Nelson and passed on a show of hands.

5
Election of Officers
The Chairman thanked all the officers and committee members who had served during the current year.

Signed nomination forms were received for the following Offices and as there were no other nominations received the members listed below were duly elected:

Chairman



Jeff Smith

Vice-Chairman


Kevin Comrie

Secretary



Michael Newman

Treasurer



Bernard Kaye

Membership Secretary

Bob Cooke

Tournament Secretary

Pat Buxton

Match Secretary


Michael Byrne

League Secretary


Boris Ewart

Schools and Youth Officer

David Adelman and Jeff Morris
Teachers Liaison Officer

David Adelman

Press and Publicity Officer

Jeff Morris

Bernard Goldenfield agreed to stand as Auditor for the coming year. The nomination was proposed by Gordon Rice and seconded by Jeff Smith and was passed.

The current members of the Tournament Committee have all agreed to stand for the coming year and Celia Comrie was also elected.

The current members of the Conduct Committee have all agreed to continue for the coming year and with no other nominations were elected.

Nominations were taken for the Selection Committee and after a ballot the following were elected: Kath Nelson, Michael Byrne, Bob Cooke, Dave Debbage and Sid Travers.

As the One Day Green Pointed Joint Venture will no longer take place after this year that position has remained unfilled. The meeting agreed that the Tournament Committee should have the power to co-op a member for this role once they have discussed what event/s will replace the defunct tournaments.

6 
Election of E.B.U. Shareholders

The following people were elected as E.B.U. shareholders: Bernard Kaye, Michael Newman and Jeff Smith.

7
 Any Other Business

Jeff Smith announced that Kim Lester M.B.E. had died. He had been Secretary of Bess’s Bridge Club for many years and worked enthusiastically for the club. He had worked for many charitable societies and had received the M.B.E. for this work.
A vote of thanks was proposed and unanimously given to Rodney Lighton for his work as the County Web site manager.

Jenny Morris raised the point that a non-eligible player had participated in the last Swiss Team event at Risley. The team had arrived on the day and paid their entry fee. This team won the competition and it was only later that the non-eligibility of one player was established. The team was disqualified and have been asked to return their prize money. At the time of their entering the event it was not possible to verify their E.B.U. membership and it was taken on trust by the other team members and the organisers that he was eligible to play. The refund of their entry fee was hotly debated at the meeting since they had participated in the day’s event. However, as this decision had been taken jointly by all 3 County Associations it was considered that nothing else could be done. The organisers await the return of the prize money from some of the team members and they will be informed that if it is not returned then the matter will be referred to the Conduct Committee.
A member voiced concern that Manchester City Council is considering implementation of a congestion charge, to include weekends. The implication of this action may well have adverse repercussions on any event held within the city centre. The Tournament Committee will look at this matter when considering any future event.

Michael Byrne raised a question of the use of the County’s Bank balances. He felt that some use of this could be made for hospitality after major County tournaments.

Ian Pendlebury asked if local clubs would make use of Duplimated Hands for a Duplicate bridge night within the County. He said that whilst some Bridge players may not wish to play in direct competition with the top County players they may enjoy playing Duplimated hands within the confines of their club and be able to compare their results with others who had participated. Since two clubs are in the process of considering purchase of such equipment then this may be a possibility.

Michael Byrne thanked everyone who had sent letters of support to the E.B.U. following a matter which had been reported to them. No action had been taken against Michael.

The meeting ended at 11.30 p.m. and a vote of thanks was given to Manchester Bridge Club for their hospitality.
